
More  tips  on  feeding  your
baby: finger foods, cups, and
more
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Dr. Kardos recalls what a game-changer it was when her twin
babies could feed themselves. Although messy, it was much
easier than spoon feeding simultaneously two hungry babies.
Now that you started your baby on solids using ideas from our
last post, let’s move on to tips on cups, finger foods and
more. Mealtime will be less chaotic.

Cups and finger foods
Starting at six months your child moves towards three solid
food meals a day. Babies continue to drink breast milk or
formula in between, but you can start teaching them how to use
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a cup. Offer a few sips of water, formula or breast milk when
they sit down to eat. Use any type of cup, including an open
cup. Avoid juice since it contains a lot of sugar and very
little nutrition.

By nine months your baby will eat three meals a day. Unlike a
six-month-old who grabs at objects using their entire fist, a
nine-month-old begins to pick up small pieces of food between
their finger and thumb. Check out this post on finger foods if
you need some examples of nutritious foods to offer.

Health and safety alerts
Have your child sit at a table with a grownup during meals.
This is for safety, education, and socialization. You will be
there to provide assistance if your child chokes (click here
to find a CPR class near you or virtually). Children learn to
eat  by  watching  you  eat.  And  finally,  you  will  create  a
lifelong habit of gathering together for meals.

Avoid choking hazards. Cut table food into bite-sized pieces
smaller than a grape, or approximately Cheerio® sized. Avoid
raw vegetables, chewy meats, nuts, and hot dogs since these
foods never “mush down.”

Offer structured meal times. Grazing on food and drink all day
leads to cavities and suppresses appetite.

Other food tips
About fish: Fish is packed with nutrition. But which fish to
dish? Salmon and cod are good choices. Avoid the few that may
contain mercury such as swordfish and orange roughy. Check
this FDA site for a comprehensive list.

https://www.cdc.gov/ncbddd/actearly/videos/2022-milestones/1-yr/1-Year-Picks-things-up-between-thumb-and-pointer-finger-like-small-bits-of-food.mp4
https://www.cdc.gov/ncbddd/actearly/videos/2022-milestones/1-yr/1-Year-Picks-things-up-between-thumb-and-pointer-finger-like-small-bits-of-food.mp4
https://www.twopedsinapod.org/2013/10/finger-food-ideas-dont-go-broke-over-toddler-puffs/
https://www.redcross.org/take-a-class/first-aid?scode=PSG00000E017&cid=generator&med=cpc&source=google&gad_source=1&gclid=Cj0KCQiA4rK8BhD7ARIsAFe5LXJfKqpa9XaVXG1vbDfuF6UcaCE3TrcLQhP6uXCmAmDJZ8nYk91k6akaAoLCEALw_wcB&gclsrc=aw.ds
http://www.fda.gov/food/foodborneillnesscontaminants/metals/ucm393070.htm


Avoid  fried  foods  and  highly  processed  foods.  Do  not  buy
“toddler meals” which are high in salt and “fillers.” If the
first three ingredients are “flour, water, sugar/corn syrup,”
don’t buy it. We are dismayed by the baby-junk food industry
that  insinuates  that  “fruit  chews,”  “yogurt  bites”  and
“cookies” have a place everyone’s diet. Instead, feed your
child REAL fruit and ACTUAL yogurt.

The bottom line about feeding your
baby
Keep in mind the overall goal: Children should eat because
they are hungry, not because they are bored, tired, or because
parents want them to eat. Enjoy mealtime with your baby. As
Dr. Kardos can attest, these same babies will run through the
door after school asking, “What’s for dinner tonight?”

Julie Kardos, MD and Naline Lai, MD
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Your baby stares at you as you eat, and their eyes follow
everything you put into your mouth. Are they ready to join
your family at the dinner table?  Has your pediatrician given
you the go-ahead to start feeding your baby solid foods? Here
are tips on how to start your baby on food.

Before you get started
Eating a meal with family is social as well as nutritious.
Keep eating a pleasant and relaxed experience. Avoid force-
feeding or tricking your child into eating. Feed your baby at
the family table. Your baby learns to eat by watching others
eat. Family meals foster family connections.  

The first taste: Babies expect a breast or a bottle when
hungry. So make sure your baby is happy and awake but NOT
starving the first time you feed her solid food because at
this point she is learning a skill, not eating for nutrition.
Keep a camera nearby because babies make great faces when
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eating food for the first time. Many parents like to start new
foods in the morning so that they have the entire day to make
sure it agrees with their baby. 

Babies often start out eating solid foods between 4-6 months,
although it is fine to keep them on breast milk or formula
exclusively until six months of age. Food is for fun and less
for  nutrition  at  this  point.  Teeth  are  not  required;  
however,  good head control is. It’s hard to eat when you
can’t hold your head up! You can offer foods directly from
your plate. Mash up what you are eating, or offer a piece of
food too large to choke on – cue in a chicken drumstick – for
your baby to explore with their mouth.

Avoid putting cereal or any solid foods into bottles. It is a
choking hazard, gets stuck in the nipple and does not count as
“learning to eat.”

How to feed
Sit your baby in a high-chair at the table with your family.
Your baby learns by imitation, so now is a great time to
establish  healthy  eating  habits  for  the  baby  as  well  as
yourself. 

Some babies will learn in just one feeding to open their
mouths when they see the spoon coming, and to swallow without
gagging. They already likely bring toys to their mouths to
explore, so an alternative to offering pureed food on a spoon
is allowing them to pick up their own food to explore and
taste. Some refer to allowing babies to self-feed from the
start as “baby-led weaning.”

Other babies take several weeks to catch on to the idea of
eating solids. They may gag as they try new food. This gag
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reflex protects their airway and allows them to spit out food
that they did not properly mash in their mouth. Choking is
different and is rare. Take a CPR class to learn what to do if
your child chokes.

It’s best to try one new food at a time. Then, if your baby
has a reaction to the food such as a rash, diarrhea, or a
frowny face, you’ll know what to blame.

What to feed
Flexibility: There’s no single “best” first food. Depending on
your culture, you might introduce lentils, hard boiled eggs,
or oatmeal first. If giving baby cereal, mix it with breast
milk or formula rather than water or juice.

Nutritional focus: Choose iron-rich foods like pureed meats,
tofu, lentils, or iron-fortified baby cereals. Babies need
extra iron as their stores from birth diminish.

Allergy prevention: Introduce peanut-based products and other
allergenic foods early to help reduce allergy risks. Once your
baby tries an allergenic food, it is important to keep it in
their diet consistently. Read the guidelines here. 

Avoid honey: Honey before one year of age can cause botulism,
a muscle- paralyzing illness.

Tempted  by  food  pouches?  They  are  convenient,  but  also
expensive. They are not as “educational” for your child, as
all food in pouches have identical consistency. Plus, as Dr.
Kardos  likes  to  point  out,  “We  are  raising  children,  not
astronauts.” Directly feeding from a pouch teaches kids to
suck their food. Place the contents onto a spoon instead.
Babies advance their oral motor skills when they manipulate
different textures, and their taste buds expand as they eat
foods that vary in flavor.  

Variety is the spice of life: once you know a food agrees with
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your baby, you do not need to feed the same food day after
day. In particular, because of concerns of arsenic, avoid
overindulgence in rice cereal. 

Not all kids like all foods. Don’t worry if your baby hates
carrots or bananas. Many other choices are available. At the
same time, you can offer a previously rejected food multiple
times because taste buds change.

How do I know when to stop feeding?
Follow your baby’s hunger cues.  Feed until they turn their
head away or otherwise show disinterest.

And what do I do about nursing and
bottles?
Unlike adults who eat and drink at the same meal, babies eat
and drink at separate times. They can continue to breast feed
or bottle feed at their usual times. You will notice that the
more solids your baby eats, the less liquid they drink. For a
preview of coming attractions: by 8-9  months of age, most
babies naturally decrease liquid intake and breast feed/bottle
feed  3-4 times per day. This translates to drinking about
12-24 ounces per day. 

Stay tuned for more feeding tips
Now that you’ve read our tips on how to start feeding your
baby on food, stay tuned for more helpful feeding tips for
continued success and lifelong healthy eating.  

Julie Kardos, MD and Naline Lai, MD
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